
Natural history of Crohn’s disease:
is the tide beginning to turn?

Item Type Article

Authors Ó Maoláin, M;Egan, LJ

Publisher Irish Medical Journal

Download date 26/05/2023 17:43:01

Link to Item http://hdl.handle.net/10147/128072

Find this and similar works at - http://www.lenus.ie/hse

http://hdl.handle.net/10147/128072


Natural History of Crohnâ��s Disease: Is the Tide Beginning to Turn?

An article recently published in Gut entitled â��Natural history of Crohnâ��s disease in a population-based cohort
from Cardiff (1986-2003): a study of changes in medical treatment and surgical resection ratesâ��

1
 claims that the

increased use of immunosuppressive therapy has been associated with lower intestinal resection rates in Crohnâ��s
Disease. Can this be so? We have known for many years that therapies such as methotrexate, azathioprine and biologics
are effective in inducing and maintaining remission in Crohnâ��s patients in short term studies

2-4
. But have these

drugs been able to control Crohnâ��s disease to the extent that its natural history is modified? If so, the benefits
would be considerable.

5,6

Ramadas et alâ��s
1
 retrospective study consisted of reviewing notes relating to disease features, drug therapy

administered, and requirement of surgery, on a population-based cohort of 341 patients who were diagnosed with
Crohnâ��s disease in Cardiff between 1986 and 2003. The cohort was divided into three 6-year periods e.g. 1986 â��
1991 named A, 1992 â�� 1997 named B and 1998 â�� 2003 named C, in order to compare alterations in disease features and
therapy practices over time. Kaplan-Meier analysis was performed on the data and numerous results were garnered. It
was observed that there was a statistically significant increase in the use of immunosuppressants over time i.e. from
11% in A to 28% in B and to 45% in C. It was also found in this study that median start time of thiopurines from
diagnosis reduced steadily during this period from 77 months (A) to 21 months (B) to 11 months (C). Most importantly,
there was a highly significant decline in the cumulative probability of intestinal surgery at 5 years post-diagnosis
from 59% (A) to 37% (B) to 25% (C). The observed increase in the early administration of immunosuppressants and the
concomitant decrease in incidence of surgical resection over time, suggests that immunosuppressive therapy might be
altering the natural history of Crohnâ��s Disease. However, other papers have reported discordant results.

Cosnes et al
7
 had previously utilised a similar methodology to that of Ramadas et al, investigating similar parameters

over a course of 25 years, from 1978 to 2002. Cosnes et al divided their considerably larger cohort of 2573 into one
group of 565 patients (Group 1) who were seen in the authorsâ�� unit within 3 months of diagnosis and another group of
2008 (Group 2) seen more than 3 months after diagnosis. Each group was then sub-divided into five 5-year cohorts e.g.
1978-82 etc. They reported that in those seen early after diagnosis, there was an increase in the 5-year cumulative
probability of receiving immunosuppressants from 0 in the first cohort (1978-82) to 0.56 in the latest cohort
(1998-2002), while the cumulative risk of surgical intervention was unchanged throughout. Similar findings were
obtained for those diagnosed later. This study was performed on a larger population and observed alterations over a
longer period of time. Can we thus surmise that its results are more accurate than those of Ramadas et al?
Intriguingly, Cosnes et al, state in their discussion that â��there is the possibility that in this study,
immunosuppressants had no impact on complications and the need for surgery because they were given too late during the
course of the diseaseâ��. This may account for the discrepancy between the two studies, because Ramadas et alâ��s
cohort were given immunosuppressants at progressively earlier stages in the course of Crohnâ��s disease, perhaps
indicating that the key for the drugsâ�� long-term effectiveness lies in their early introduction.

Other articles that have not reported alterations in Crohnâ��s disease natural history over time include the
systematic review by Wolters et al

8
. Beaugerie et alâ��s

9
 retrospective review of 1188 patients diagnosed between 1985

and 1998 also reported no significant change to the 5-year probability of surgical resection over that time period,
even though the use of immunosuppressants increased. Ramadas et al does not stand alone in the nature of its findings,
however. A retrospective study of 404 paediatric Crohnâ��s disease patients diagnosed between 1988 and 2002, reported
by Vernier-Massouille et al

10
, also established that the use of azathioprine was associated with a significantly

decreased need for surgery. This work also concluded that early introduction of immunosuppressants may contribute to
slowing the progression of disease. A retrospective review of 641 Crohnâ��s disease patients diagnosed between 1962
and 2005 by Jess et al

11
, also reported a statistically significant decrease in the crude rate of intestinal resection

between the three chronologically-based cohorts into which the patients had been divided (those diagnosed 1962-87,
those diagnosed 1991-93 and those diagnosed 2003-4) from 35% to 28% to 12%. Moreover, they observed an increase in the
proportion of patients receiving azathioprine/6-mercaptopurine in that time period from 0% to 28% to 34%. A study by
Gisbert et al

12
 also offers similar results. It compared surgical rates before and after azathioprine administration in

Crohnâ��s disease patients and found that it decreased from 0.038 per patient year to 0.011 per patient year.

Considering the findings of the papers mentioned above, it seems that Ramadas et al has added its support to the
growing evidence base that the early use of immunosuppressants may indeed alter the natural history of Crohnâ��s
disease. These findings are immensely important to patients suffering with this chronic illness, 70-80% of whom
require surgery in their lifetime

13
. Continued research in this area is vital in order to definitively establish the

effectiveness of these therapies in practice, and thus ensure that our therapeutic strategies achieve the best
possible outcome for patients.

M ˆ� Maolˆ¡in, LJ Egan
University Hospital Galway, and School of Medicine, National University of Ireland, Galway
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